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Your Club    

Patrons  
Tom Couchman 
Jocelyn Croad                                                                                                                             
President Michelle Parker Brien 
Vice President Ashleigh Barber 
Secretary Jannelle Tremenheere   nevaending@hotmail.com 
Treasurer Matt O Sullivan  
Editor Michelle Parker Brien - mbrienparker@yahoo.com                   

                                 
Honorary Life Member  
Denis Montford                                   

Life Member ς In Memorium  
Kerri Taylor 

The aims of the club are: 
To promote the Griffon Bruxellois and Petit Brabancon breed.  
To highlight the versatility of the breed as a loving and loyal pet, and a show and performance dog  
To promote good sportsmanship and good fellowship among members at all times  
To show respect and courtesy to all members in an atmosphere free of bullying and intimidation  
To support responsible and ethical breeding practices of Griffons  
To provide advice and support for Griffon owners 
To support and recommend testing of health issues relevant to Griffons based on genuine scientific research, both local 
and international.  
To provide a rescue service for Griffons  
To promote friendship and social activities among all Griffon owners  
To educate Griffon owners about grooming, training and responsible ownership  
To work in partnership with other responsible Griffon Bruxellois Clubs of Australia and internationally for the betterment of 
the breed 

 

 Puppy Spam 
 
 
Puppy photos from Ashleigh 
Barber ( Nevafollo) and Diana 
Norman (Tzani) 
Healthy, well reared and well 
bred pups should look bright 
and cheeky like these two cutie 
little girls 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Cover- welcome to the roaring 
Ψ20Ωs 

Committee 
Victoria Mercer 
Terri Odell 
Jane Wistuba 
Nicola McLean 
Sarah Peddie Mc Guirk 
Claire Parker OSullivan 
Events Committee 
Victoria Mercer (Dog Lovers) 
Tom Gregory (Sydney) 
Jane Wistuba (Southern region) 
Club Website -griffonsnsw 
Club Face Book Page ς Griffons NSW 

 Show Committee  
Michelle Parker Brien -Show Manager 
Claire Parker OSullivanς Show Secretary 
Sarah Peddie Mc Guirk ς Trophy Manager 
Tiffany Dale ς Catering Officer 
Matt O Sullivan- Treasurer 
Jannelle Tremenheere- Secretary 
nevaending@hotmail.com 
Non Committee Positions 
Assistant Secretary Responsible for:   
Membership & Griffon Buyer Registrar Sharyn Wood 
Rescue Officers- Adam and Jannelle Tremenheere 
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 Presidents Report 
(from the 2019 AGM) 
Once again, we have had another very successful year for our Club 
and have achieved many positive things for the club and the breed. 
Championship  Shows 
We celebrated our tenth anniversary as a club and also held our 9th 
and 10th Championship shows It was an honour to have two Griffon 

specialists as judges. Mrs Jocelyn Croad, who is arguably the doyen of the breed in Australia, with 50 
years experience and famous for her Raweke Griffons, and Mrs Sandie Meads from New Zealand, of 
Paris Griffons, judging her very first Griffon specialty appointment in Australia. We had a strong 
entry with over 40 Griffons entered. This was a pleasing entry considering that several people and 
dogs were unable to be entered because of their association with the judges. 
The winners were from Qld, the team shown by Ven Grasso and it was good to see the interstate 
support. 
Point Score 
The club point score competition was once more a great success with strong Griffon entries at the 
designated shows, thanks to the enthusiasm and support of our members. 
The winner of the 2018-2019 Point Score was Sup Ch Cricklewood Night of Magic in Paris.   
Runner Up was Ch Nagpuni in the Midnight Hour, daughter of last yearΩs Runner up 
Winner of the Puppy point score was Nevaending Dark Fortune. 
The point score had over 30 dogs competing in the nominated shows.  
The point score was developed to promote the exhibition of quality Griffon Bruxellois and the 
strength and depth of quality in the breed can be seen in the many and varied dogs who have been 
so successful in many shows.  
Promoting the breed 
Dog Lovers Show 
We supported the Dog Lovers Show for the 6th  year and once more it was highly successful. The club 
had a double stand which made it easier to accommodate the many people who wanted to see the 
Griffons. The crowds both days were huge and the Griffons attracted a lot of attention. 
We were fortunate to have a lot of support from our members and had over 20 people assisting over 
the two days. This allowed each person to get a break and we were able to give the Griffons some 
timeout to have a rest and escape the crowds for a short while. We are very grateful for the whole 
hearted support we get from our members for events like this.  
Our thanks go to Victoria Mercer who organised this and arranged a roster system for members. 
Many thanks to all the club members who volunteered to support this.  
We were, however, not pleased to see that a large scale commercial puppy farm from the Hunter 
Valley had an enormous stand and was pretending that the Poodle cross dogs that they produce 
were actually a breed called a Tamaruke. This is a made-up name for a cross breed and was 
deliberately deceiving the public. We made our objections known to the organisers but if they 
continue to support puppy farmers then we will reconsider our support   
Sydney Meet Ups 
Our thanks go to Tom Gregory who organised a series of informal Griffon gatherings during the year 
for Griffons in Sydney. These were relaxed events which gave Griffon owners the opportunity to 
meet and chat and allow the Griffons to play and mingle. 
 Griffon Buyer Register 
The Griffon Buyer Register which was developed in 2014 to assist people in buying a Griffon has 
gone from strength to strength. Because we are a large club with almost all the quality Griffon 
breeders in Australia and New Zealand as members, we are in a position to advise people when 
puppies are available. This has led to an increased membership, we have successfully helped a 
number of people get a Griffon and we have been able to educate and support members of the 
public so that they do not choose to get a pup from pet shops or puppy farmers.  
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In addition, through this register we have several more new show exhibitors who have never shown 
before and the club members have mentored and supported them in their first few showing 
experiences.  
There were some pups born during 2018-19 but there is still a waiting list. Griffons have always been 
hard to breed and our members never breed commercially so there have not been many Griffons 
available 
Website and Facebook page.   
The clubΩs website continues to provide information on the breed and promoting members 
achievements. It can be found at    http://oz.dogs.net.au/griffons/ 
The Face book page ς Griffon News can be found at  
https://www.facebook.com/groups/298220046898430/     and provides news and information about 
Griffons for members and overseas Griffon owners. 
Rescue  We have fortunately had no dogs in rescue this year but have been concerned about the 
increasing number of dubious breeders who are entering the breed. There is a growing number of 
MDBA and unregistered breeders and they are deceiving the public into thinking the dogs are 
registered. Sadly an increasing number of Griffon crosses are being produced by puppy farmers to 
meet the growing public demand for the breed. These unscrupulous people only exist because the 
public supports them by purchasing pups. We continue to help, advise and educate the public to the 
best of our ability 
Fund Raising 
Our thanks to Terri Odell who organised the sale of Griffon T Shirts and Polos shirts for owners and 
Griffon T Shirts for the dogs. These shirts came in a variety of colours and had the logoέ !ǎ DƻƻŘ ŀǎ Lǘ 
DŜǘǎέΦ ¢ŜǊǊƛ ƻǊƎŀƴƛȊŜŘ ǘƘŜ ŘŜǎƛƎƴ ƻŦ ǘƘƛǎ ƭƻƎƻ ǎǇŜŎƛŦƛŎŀƭƭȅ ŦƻǊ ƻǳǊ Ŏƭǳō ŀƴŘ Ƙŀǎ ƳŀƴŀƎŜŘ ǘƘŜ ǎales of 
the shirts. They have proven to be popular and a second order has been made. They have been a 
very useful fundraiser and I know that Terri put in many hours of work in this. These T shirts 
continue to be popular 
Maintaining Quality in Griffon Breeding 
All Griffon breeders who are members of our club abide by a strict Code of Ethics. 
 We work to continue to educate members and potential Griffon buyers about ethical breeding 
practices and to provide then with advice about identifying unethical and commercial breeders. With 
the rising popularity of Griffons we have seen an increase in commercial and unethical breeding 
practices and we work with the other two Griffon clubs in Australia to try to minimise the 
detrimental impact of these breeders 
 We also continue to be vigilant in our fight against unethical breeding practices. Our members are 
very supportive in this and often report inappropriate breeding and advertising of Griffons so that 
we can take action if they are registered breeders. 
We continue to try to educate the public and have been happy to welcome new members who are 
helping to support us 
Health 
Our club continues to support health research for Griffons. We ensure that members are kept fully 
informed about the latest health research findings and problems and support proven, reputable 
research. 
Membership 
Our membership has grown rapidly over the past year and at the moment we have just under 200 
members who are all Griffon owners or Griffon lovers. We ensure that we meet the needs of all 
members, exhibitors and pet owners alike. 
We have been happy to welcome 5 new exhibitors into the ring with their Griffons and the club 
mentors and assists these people. 
New exhibitors are the life blood of the breed and we need to keep encouraging them if the breed is 
to continue and not stagnate 

http://oz.dogs.net.au/griffons/
https://www.facebook.com/groups/298220046898430/
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We have a strict code of conduct for all members which includes the way members treat dogs and 
the way they behave and communicate with other members. We expect all members to comply with 
this. 
Newsletter 
The club proŘǳŎŜǎ ŀ ƴŜǿǎƭŜǘǘŜǊ Ψ¢ƘŜ tƘƻŜƴƛȄέ ǿhich is issued quarterly and is full of information 
from Australia and overseas with items of interest for both show and pet owners. 
Committee 
As in most clubs in this busy life we have a small but very hardworking committee. 
I would like to thank the Secretary Jannelle Tremenheere, Treasurer, Matt O Sullivan and the 
executive and committee members- Jane Wistuba, Claire Parker, Terri Odell, Victoria Mercer. Nicola 
McLean, Sharyn Wood, Sheena Jackson, Adam Tremeheere, Sarah Peddie Mc Guirk and Ashleigh 
Barber for their help and support in the past 12 months. 
I would also like to thank all our members for their ongoing support and enthusiasm they show for 
the club and our wonderful little dogs. 
We have always been proud to call our club the friendly club and I feel that we are successfully 
maintaining this. 
I look forward to working with all our members again in whatever capacity I am elected to fill. 
Michelle Parker Brien (President) 2018-2019 

 

{ŜŎǊŜǘŀǊȅΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ όнлмуκнлмфύ 
Report tabled at AGM 
The Country Griffon Bruxellois Club of NSW has had yet another successful year 
and our success would not have been achievable without the help and 
dedication of our devoted Committee and club members.  So, a big round of 
applause to everyone who makes our club the success it is each year, your 
enthusiasm, professionalism and sportsmanship has given our club the 
reputation with fellow exhibitors and other clubs as being a very successful 

club so well done to everyone. 
2019 Championship shows 
We held our two Championship shows in April of this year and we had yet another fantastic entry at 
both shows even though some of our members could not enter due to a conflict of interest.  
The Gold show was our tenth anniversary show and Matt Wilson from Simply Bliss Bakery made a 
cake in our club colours to celebrate this milestone. The cake was cut by both judges after the Silver 
Show for morning tea. 
Our Judge for the Gold show was Mrs Jocelyn Croad of Raweke Griffons (QLD) and our Judge for the 
Silver show was Mrs Sandi Mead of Paris Griffons (NZL).  Both judges commented on how 
professionally run the shows were and that they were overwhelmed at the quality of griffons 
presented to them. In addition, they were extremely impressed by the sportsmanship showed by all 
exhibitors on the day. 
Our Show Secretary and Trophy Manager out did themselves this year and our trophy table 
decorated in our club colours of purple and pink looked fantastic.  Thank you Claire Parker and Sara 
Pedde McGuirk for purchasing and organising our trophies they were a huge hit with the winners.  
The food table looked delightful and as always, the judges, steward, NSW representative, visiting 
exhibitors and international guests were extremely impressed. Thankyou Jane Wistuba, for another 
job well done and a big thank you to everyone who donated a plate.  
Rachel Taylor was our official photographer again this year, thank you for taking the time out to 
photograph our wonderful breed.  The committee and exhibitors were thrilled by the quality of 
photos taken.  
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Another huge thank you to our Steward Sharon Squires who stewards for our shows each year, the 
club appreciates you giving up your time.   Also thank you to Kathy Minns who attends our shows in 
the capacity of dogs NSW Representative.   
Also, a big thank you to MŀǘǘƘŜǿ hΩ{ǳƭƭƛǾŀn and Adam Tremenheere who help to set up the ring, 
photo gazebo and any other job required to help make our show the success it is.  
/ƻƴƎǊŀǘǳƭŀǘƛƻƴǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǿƛƴƴŜǊΩǎΣ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜ ŦƻǊ ŀ ǿŜƭƭ Ǌǳƴ ǇǊƻŦŜǎǎƛƻƴŀƭ ǎƘƻǿ ŀƴŘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ 
exhibitors for their fantastic sportsmanship. All in all I would say that the day was extremely 
successful. 
Dog Lovers Show 
We attended the Dog lovers Show in August again this year and we had another successful two days.  
Victoria Mercer our Events Coordinator did a brilliant job and organised a roster to ensure that 
everyone was able to show their beautiful Griffons to the public who again were besotted with our 
wonderful breed. A big thank you to all members who attended and bought their Griffons along for 
the public to experience what delightful little dogs Griffon Bruxellois are. 
Point Score Show 2017 - 2018 
Our Point Score competition for 2017 ς 2018 was again very successful due to the large number of 
Griffons entered at these shows. As always, we received lovely comments from other exhibitors and 
in particular judges who were delighted to be judging such a large breed entry of Griffons. Club 
members should give themselves a pat on the back for their support at these shows.  
Congratulations to the winners and good luck to everyone for the 2018-2019 Point Score 
competition. 
Rescue Report 
Thankfully this year we have had no rescues in care. 
However I feel due to the large amount of unethical and unregistered breeders appearing on the 
scene we may be in for a bumpy ride in the up-coming year.  
Jannelle Tremenheere  
Secretary 2018/2019  

 
 
Editors Report 

 It has been a very unpleasant summer so far with severe fires, smoke 
haze, extreme heat and now corona virus. Luckily our Griffons keep us 
sane . 
This issue has full reports from the President and Secretary, as tabled 
at the AGM and the results of the AGM 
We look forward to the club championship show in April and hope we 

get as many people as possible to help us celebrate the day. 
There is more information regarding BOAS from the Cambridge research group, particularly 
pertinent as I have just been made aware of a 14 month old Griffon from a MDBA breeder (in other 
words a phony registration), that requires surgery on the palate and nostrils. This is very sad as 
Griffons have been very healthy and have not had the breathing problems that have beset Pugs and 
French Bulldogs. Sadly, as the breed increases in popularity the unscrupulous people crawl out of the 
woodwork to cash in and it is always the dogs that suffer. 
We have a report on the traumatic experience of one of our members, Jane Wistuba, who had to 
evacuate twice as bush fires threatened her home  
We also have fun photos of Griffons by the beach and celebrating Christmas, along with our usual 
show reports and overseas news 
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AGM Report 

¢ƘŜ /ƭǳōΩǎ !ƴƴǳŀƭ DŜƴŜǊŀƭ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǿŀǎ ƘŜƭŘ ƛƴ bƻǾŜƳōŜǊ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ŦƻƭƭƻǿƛƴƎ ǇŜƻǇƭŜ ǿŜǊŜ ŜƭŜŎǘŜŘ 
unopposed 
 

I would like to welcome Tiffany Dale to the Show 
committee as Catering Officer. 
The committee and executive look forward to 
another successful year for the CGBC of NSW  
I would also like to thank everyone for their 
ongoing support for the club and the ideals of the 
club. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
The executive and committee are looking forward to the new 
year 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Position 
Person Elected 

President 
Michelle Parker Brien 

Vice President 
Ashleigh Barber 

Secretary 
Jannelle Tremenheere 

Treasurer 
Matt O Sullivan 

Committee 

Fund Raising Officer 
Terri Odell 

Events Co Ordinator 
Victoria Mercer 

Committee Member 
Claire Parker OSullivan 

Committee Member 
Sarah Peddie McGuirk 

Committee Member 
Jane Wistuba 

Show Committee 

Show Manager 
Michelle Parker Brien 

Show Secretary 
Claire Parker O Sullivan 

Trophy Manager 
Sarah Peddie McGuirk 

Non Committee Positions 

Assistant Secretary (2 
Positions) 

Sharyn Wood 

Events Committee 
Member Sthn 

Jane Wistuba 

Events Committee 
Member Sydney 

Tom Gregory 

Events Committee- 
Member Dog Lovers Show 

Victoria Mercer 

Catering Officer 
Tiffany Dale 

Rescue Co-Ordinator 
Jannelle Tremenheere 

Patrons(2) 
Jocelyn Croad 

 
Tom Couchman 
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Griffon Corner 

Congratulations to our Trophy Manager, Sarah 
Peddie McGuirk and her partner James, on the 
birth of their son, Henry. 
We look forward to seeing him at our shows, 
assisting with the trophies 

 
 
 

The new TV show, soon to screen, Pooch Perfect, 
hosted by Rebel Wilson, features a Griffon as the 

co- host.  
He is known 
as Russell 
the Brussel 
on the show 
but in real 
life his name 
is Fly and he 
is trained by 
Peta Clark in 
Sydney. 
Fly is no 
stranger to the 
screen as he 
was also the 
Griffon who 

starred in the movie, Top End Wedding. 
Rebel Wilson is also no stranger to dogs. As a child she 
helped show her motherΩs Beagles. RebelΩs mother is 
a dog judge who still breeds and shows Beagles 
 
 
 
  
















































































